CAMBRIDGE & DISTRICT TABLE TENNIS LEAGUE

Minutes of the AGM held on 22.6.16

at Burwell Community Sports Centre

PRESENT
Mick Runswick (President), Sid Burgess, Roger Fensom, Rob Trigg (Vice-Presidents), and 27 others, representing 12 clubs.

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Ruth Puddick (Vice-President) and Derek Barns.

A minute’s silence was observed for the following former members of the League who had passed away in the last year:   Albie Ellis, Peter Touhey, Tim Wootton, Chris Everitt, Paul Chisnall and Dave Jarvis.
The presentation of the Steve Stafford Memorial Cup to the Player of the League Tournament was made by the President, on behalf of Frances Stafford, to Carrie Cope.  The presentation of the Tony Brotchie Trophy, by his daughter Jennifer Ryall, was made to Phil Morris.   
PRESIDENT’S OPENING ADDRESS

Mick Runswick (MR) announced that this was the 80th anniversary of the founding of the League.   As he had been President for just one year, he had tried to familiarise himself with the workings of the Committee by attending nearly all the meetings.  He knew that members had not been happy with the way things had gone this past season, and emphasised that they had a better chance of voicing their opinions if they joined the Committee.
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING
Agreed. 

MATTERS ARISING

None. 
GENERAL SECRETARY’S REPORT

Val Parkes (VP) reported that the Committee had met on 6 occasions this season, at The Fulbourn Centre. Thanks were recorded to Helen Arnold and Tracey Sambrook who were both standing down, and to the other Committee members for the time and commitment they have spent on behalf of all 
the League’s members.    

The League tournament was held at the Fulbourn Centre at the end of January.  Adam Jepson won the Open Singles in a very close match, Georgina Lister won the Ladies’ Singles, Shaun Murray and Adam Jepson the Men’s Doubles, Georgina Lister and Charlotte Boston the Ladies’ Doubles, Carrie Cope and Paul Hillier the Mixed Doubles, Kevin Gray the Veterans’ Singles, Chingiz Kuanyshev the Boys’ Singles, Georgina Lister the Girls’ Singles and Harry Boston received a w/o to take the Mixed Cadets title.   Thanks to Brian Freer for collating the entries and doing the draw, and to Keith Richardson, Carl Woolf, Mike Johnston and Bob Pettit for their hard work on the day.  In the County tournament the following Cambridge League players were successful: Adam Jepson retained his Men’s Singles title, Daniel Fielding and Shaun Murray won the Men’s Doubles, Anna Bridge and Robyn McLean the Ladies’ Doubles, Martyn Livermore and Helen Arnold the Mixed Doubles, Simon Pryke the Men’s Veterans’ Singles, Anna Bridge the Ladies’ Veterans’ Singles, Chingiz 
Kuanyshev the Boys’ Singles and Georgina Lister, the Girls’ Singles.  

The following League players had represented the county over this past season:
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Seniors:
Adam Jepson, Mirek Pazdzior, Jingyu Sun, Daniel Fielding, Steven Gray



Aaron Self, Kevin Gray, Maria Boulton, Charlotte Boston, Carrie Cope, 



Georgina Lister, Tracey Sambrook, Helen Arnold, Anna Bridge.


Veterans
Mirek Pazdzior, Ronald Cron, Kevin Gray, Steve Trevanion, David Tiplady,


(incl. O-60s):
Dave Rowell, Mark Fisher, Terry Lane, Geoff Davies, Paul Hillier,




Ju Young Joun, Jeff Catlin, Marc Meunier, Peters Zivtins, Alan Smith, 



Liam Mohan, Richard Bellamy, Roger Fensom, Derek Fuller, Helen Arnold, 


Tracey Sambrook, Carrie Cope, Anna Bridge, Janet Nicholls, 



Margaret Chambers, Val Parkes.
Juniors/
James Kelly, Zach Martillo, Harvey Dinkele, Daniel Hearne-Potton, 

Cadets:

Georgina Lister, Charlotte Boston, Emily Brown, Katrina Dunsire.
It was announced that Roger Fensom will receive the Leslie Forrest Memorial Trophy at the forthcoming TTE AGM.   This trophy is awarded to the person who, in the view of the TTE Honours Committee, has rendered the greatest contribution to the administration of table tennis in the County field.    Congratulations were recorded to Roger and he was given a round of applause.  

Hard Bat Tournament
The 6th Pat O’Bryne Memorial Hard Bat Tournament was held on Saturday, 2nd April at St

Neots Table Tennis Club, with 19 players taking part.  This was played initially in groups and then two knock-out competitions, one for the top 2 players in each group and a Plate for the remainder.  Mark Mitchell emerged as the clear winner, beating Daniel Fielding in the final of the top knockout and Alan Smith won the Plate 21-19 in the third set over Nick Theobald from the North Herts League.  Many thanks to Martyn Livermore and Mick Harper for running the tournament on the day.  A total of £120 was raised and this will be added to the fund set up to help pay course fees for Cambridge League members who wish to gain a coaching qualification.   
COMPETITION SECRETARY’S REPORT

Brian Freer (BF) had circulated his report to those present.  The League had comprised of 50 teams from 18 clubs, with 288 players registered.  The Committee decided that the League would have 5 divisions of 10 teams as opposed to 2 divisions of 12 teams and 2 divisions of 14 as this would have lengthened the season by 4 weeks and introduced too many free weeks.  The 1st Division would stand alone and a 2A and 2B and 3A and 3B introduced, with the teams in each of the A and B divisions to be of a similar standard.   This did not work as well as expected with too many one sided matches.  There were several void matches due to postponed matches not being played within the 6 weeks.   With 10 team divisions, there were fewer League matches scheduled, so a Divisional Cup competition was introduced – 1 for Division 1, 1 for Divisions 2A and 2B, and 1 for Divisions 3A and 3B.  These were very successful and a Finals night was arranged, with all 3 finals plus the Handicap final being played on the same evening at the Burwell Club.  Thanks must go to the Club for providing a very enjoyable evening and to Martyn Livermore for acting as compère.

The Handicap Knockout Cup had 24 entries, the same as the previous season.   The League Tournament was still not well supported.  A 
questionnaire was sent to all members asking for their views but the result was inconclusive.  Thanks were recorded to Fulbourn for help in staging the event.  Thanks must go to all Team Captains and Players for using the internet to send results cards.  BF did make a plea for hard copies not to be sent to him if results had already been sent by e-mail.   Yet again a request was made to take care when taking pictures of results cards using mobile phones as some images need a lot of interpretation.  Further thanks to everyone for their co-operation during the season.
3

Winning teams were:



Top player:

Div 1:

St Neots 1
  

Daniel Fielding (St Neots 1)


Div 2A:
Gt Stukeley 1


Ed Emmerson (Impington 5)


Div 2B:
RCG Stapleford 1

Nigel Bates (RCG Stapleford)

Div 3A:
Gt Stukeley 3


Ashley Rowe (Ely)
Div 3B:
Cambridge-Parkside 3

Cliff Mackay (Hexcel)


Handicap:
Cambridge 2
BF was thanked for his report and all his hard work during the season.

TREASURER’S REPORT

BF reported on the Accounts for the year ending 31st May 2016, which were circulated to those present.  Income was slightly up on last year, as was Expenditure.  The latter due to the hire of the venue for the Divisional and Handicap Cup Finals night, and the additional trophies, plus the cost of obtaining the League Manager facility to e-mail all our members.  Members were asked, when updating their TTE Individual Registration for the coming season, to make sure that their e-mail addresses are correct.  The overall surplus for the season was £455.  Thanks again to Tracey Sambrook for obtaining adverts for the League Handbook.   Accumulated funds now stood at £6,842.    
MATCH SECRETARY’S REPORT

English League Cup Competitions

VP reported that the Cambridge League had entered a team in all four competitions – Men’s team in the Wilmott Cup, Ladies’ team in the Rose Bowl, Boys’ team in the Carter Cup and Girls’ team in the Bromfield Trophy.  Thanks to Bob Pettit for organising our teams, notifying the players, arranging transport and uniform.  Also to Martin Gray for his support and advice as coach on the Finals weekend.  The Zonal rounds took place in April when our Wilmott Cup team of Adam Jepson and Daniel Fielding travelled to North Middlesex where they beat Barnet 4-1, North Middlesex 4-1 and Luton 5-0 to qualify for the finals.  Our Rose Bowl team of Carrie Cope, Margaret Chambers and Anne Chambers travelled to Aylesbury, but lost 0-5 to Luton and 0-5 to Central London before putting up a good fight against Guildford losing 2-3.     In the Carter Cup, James Kelly and Chingiz Kuanyshev, travelled to Pinner, North London, where they lost 2-3 to last year’s winners, Wembley & Harrow, but by beating Guildford 5-0 the Cambridge team qualified for the finals for the 3rd year running.  In the Bromfield Trophy, as entries were low this year, all those that entered automatically qualified for the finals.  The finals were held in June at the Westfield Club in Wellingborough.  Our Wilmott Cup team lost to Sheffield 0-5, beat Birmingham 3-2 and Central London 3-2.  In the play off for 3rd and 4th places, Cambridge beat Reading 3-2 to gain the bronze medal.   The next day James and Chingiz (who had delayed his flight home to Kazakhstan in order to play in the finals) overcame Brighton 5-0, Oxford 3-2 and Stockton 4-1 to reach the final play off for 1st and 2nd place.  They were up against a very strong Crawley & Horsham team who had won all their group games 5-0 and had the England No. 5 junior boy in their team.  Despite putting up a strong fight, the tiring Cambridge team lost the match 2-3, so came away with the silver medal. As there were only 4 teams in the final of the Bromfield Trophy this was played as a round robin.  Our team of Charlotte Boston and Georgina Lister were up against the favourites, Crawley & Horsham in the first match, with the England Junior No. 5 in the opposition team.  A 0-5 loss was followed by a 2-3 defeat against Hull who had the England U-13 No. 1 in their team.  However, in the last match against Tamworth, our girls were 1-2 down when, with Martin Gray’s advice and encouragement, they fought back to with the remaining singles to finish in bronze medal position.  The Cambridge League should be proud of all four teams’ performances in the competition this season.  Congratulations were recorded to the teams, followed by a round of applause at this meeting.
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COACHING SECRETARY’S REPORT
Helen Arnold (HA) reported that there continued to be plenty of coaching activity within the League at club level as well as there being some individual coaching offered by several of the League’s qualified coaches.   Clubs are contacted each year asking for information on club/practice nights, and coaching opportunities, in order to keep our website and database up-to-date so as to respond to enquiries effectively. There are currently 8 coaches registered with Clubs in our League.  This year HA also sent an e-mail to every league member asking if anyone wished to undertake a coaching qualification.  There was some considerable interest, as a result of which the League has helped to fund Rob Pownall and Greg Ozog complete their Level 1 coaching award.  The League has also agreed to contribute £100 of funding each for Keith Richardson of Burwell, and Zach Martillo and Daniel Bullen of St. Neots Junior Academy to complete their Level 1 coaching qualification.  There is now a coaching portal on the TTE website which was launched in December 2015; it allows coaches to book courses and renew their licence online. There is also a good coaching section with details about how to become a coach and the facility to search for courses and coaches.  Many clubs offer regular weekly practice nights and opportunities for coaching including: Burwell (Thursday evenings and Sunday mornings), Cambridge-Parkside (Wednesday evenings), Ely (Monday evenings), Impington (Thursday evenings), St. Georges (Fridays), and St. Neots (Monday and Thursday evenings).  After holding the position of League Coaching Secretary for three years, HA has decided to step down to let someone, who is more able to give the time and effort that the role deserves, take over. She thanked everyone for their support, and stated that it had been a pleasure to serve on the committee and to play a part in the administration of the League.  HA was thanked for her hard work over the past three years.  
AUDITOR’S REPORT

Bob Pettit reported that he had audited the accounts for the year ending 31/5/16 and confirmed the Balance Sheet to be a true reflection.   Thanks were due to the Treasurer for keeping the accounts in good order, as he always does.     

PROPOSED RULE CHANGES

Proposed by the Executive Committee:
RULE 14 (ii):  Delete all after “exceptional circumstances” and insert: 
“both teams should arrange to play the match within 6 weeks of the original date.  If the match is not played/cannot be played within 6 weeks or by the end of the last week of scheduled league matches, whichever is the sooner, both teams should notify the Competition Secretary the reasons why it could not.  If no satisfactory reason is provided the match may be awarded to the original non-defaulting team or declared void. 
Carried unanimously.

 
Proposed by Cambridge-Parkside TTC 

RULE 2: Add
c) To facilitate enjoyable and close competition between teams in the respective divisions of the league.

For:  2 
Not carried.
 
RULE 4:   Duties of the Committee   Insert new line:
b)  to meet the objectives of the League.  

Re-name old b) to f) to become c) to g)

Not carried.
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RULE 5 (f):   Delete current rule and substitute: 

“In the last week of the league fixtures clubs will be notified by email of the date of the AGM and will be reminded that any proposed alterations to the rules must be made in writing to reach the General Secretary at least 6 weeks before the AGM.   The General Secretary will circulate the Agenda to clubs 4 weeks before the AGM.”
For 2

Not carried.
 
RULE 17 b) i)  After “First Division:  2 relegated” add:
“.. if the Division has 12 or more teams.”

RULE 17 b) ii) Add new rule:

 “If the First Division has 10 or fewer teams the team finishing bottom of Division 1 will be relegated and the team finishing top of Division 2 will be promoted.     The team finishing second in Division 2 can, if they so wish, challenge the team finishing bottom-but-one in Division 1 to a playoff with the winners gaining a place in Division 1.  The play-off should be played within 2 weeks of the end of the season at the First Team venue.     If a play-off is to take place then the respective teams can be formed by players who have played at least 5 matches for that team during 
the season.”

An amendment, at this meeting, was proposed to replace the wording “..should be played within 2 weeks of the end of the season at the First Team venue.” with “… should be played within 2 weeks of the last scheduled week of league games at the First Team venue.”    This amendment was agreed.
OLD RULE b) ii) to become b) iii)
Voting on the above proposals for RULE 17 b) i), 17 b) ii) and 17 b) iii were taken en bloc and carried by 15 votes For to 8 Against.

TTE INDIVIDUAL MEMBERSHIP REGISTRATION & PROPOSED FEE
BF stated that it will be the responsibility of each player to to take out/renew their TTE Individual Membership themselves as he will no longer be doing this.   Any player who has not updated their TTE individual membership by the time they play their first match of the new season will find their games awarded to their opponent.  John Bray (Impington) queried whether Clubs could register their players en bloc as it had been indicated in this AGM’s notice that this could be done.   BF replied that as passwords are required to update individual membership, Clubs would need to know each 

member’s password if they were to do this en bloc.

A proposal will be put to the TTE AGM in July to increase individual membership fees for the 

2016/17 season as follows: 
Seniors:



Increase from £10 to £12

Juniors/Cadets:


Increase from £5 to £6

Seniors Player Licence:

Increase from £32 to £34

Juniors/Cadets Player Licence:
Increase from £16 to £17

As the League’s representative at the TTE AGM, BF needed to know how our League members wished him to vote on the proposals.    The proposals were carried unanimously.  BF encouraged the registration of Associate Members, for whom there is no fee, as any increase in TTE membership will benefit our governing body’s dealings with Sport England.
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ELECTION OF OFFICERS
The following were elected:

President:
Mick Runswick 

Vice-Presidents:

Paul Day, Ruth Puddick, Colin Cushen, John Loker, 



Keith Richardson, Roger Fensom, Rob Trigg, Dave Harrison,



Mick Byrd, Sid Burgess.

Chairman:
Bob Pettit

Vice-Chairman:
Martyn Livermore 

General Secretary:
Daniel Bates
Competitions Secretary:
Brian Freer

Treasurer:
Brian Freer

Match Secretary:
TBC following first Committee Meeting
Coaching Secretary:
Janet Nicholls 

Committee Members:
Reno Phyo, Alan Spackman, Phil Morris, Derek Fuller.
County Delegates:
TBC following first Committee Meeting
Auditor:
Bob Pettit

The President thanked Val Parkes for her work as General Secretary for the past 16 years and the meeting gave a round of applause. 

ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Wording on AGM notice
Mick Harper (St Neots) pointed out that the wording at the top of the AGM notice appeared to indicate that only registered players are welcome to attend.   He asked if it could be amended to incorporate Vice-Presidents and Club representatives.   This was noted and will appear in future 

AGM notices.  
Sawston

John Norris (JN) announced that after next season, Sawston will be without a Secretary/Captain. He asked if there were other clubs who may want to amalgamate.   The Chairman suggested he talk to Hexcel (formerly CIBA) as they were located nearby.   In view of a comment made earlier at this meeting regarding limited availability at some clubs and the difficulty this imposed when re-scheduling postponed matches,  JN suggested that there be a register of clubs where venues did have spare availability and this could be put on the League’s website.  
Thanks were recorded to Phil Morris and the Burwell Club for hosting tonight’s meeting.
PRESENTATION OF TROPHIES 

At the end of the meeting, Mick Runswick presented trophies to the divisional winners and runners-up, the handicap competition winners and runners-up, and to the top players of each division.    
The meeting closed at 10.03 p.m.
